St. Charles Parish
Planning Board of Commissioners
August 6, 2009


Minutes


PZR-2009-06 a request by Cypress Land Development for a change in zoning classification from C-3 to R-1M on Tract 1 of Section 118, T13S, R20E 13801 Old Spanish Trail (LA 631), Boutte. Council District 4.

Mr. Romano:  Applicant requests a rezoning from C-3 to R-1M to develop an RV campground and has submitted a conceptual 2-phase site: the first phase consisting of 26 pads and the second phase consisting of 13 pads. Each pad exceeds the minimum size requirements stipulated in the Zoning Ordinance; the plan also indicates a restroom and washroom facilities; but, no recreation area. Therefore, the plan does not meet minimum requirements.  This short fall would need to be addressed during the permitting of the site.

Conversations with the St. Charles Parish Department of Wastewater indicate that the site is not currently served by public sewerage; but, that sewer is available nearby.  Infrastructure and possible capacity issues will need to be addressed at the expense of the developer before permits will be issued to the site.  Any infrastructure improvements to sewer required to permit this proposed use will be in addition to the required sewer development connection fee as required by SCP Code Chapter 22, Article V.

Local law requires rezoning proposals to meet the guidelines of at least one of the three criteria headings listed in Applicable Regulations This application appears to meet the first criteria.

The first criterion refers to land use patterns that have changed which would limit reasonable use of the applicant’s property.  The subject property is currently zoned C-3 (Highway Commercial).  This zoning was assigned to this property in the Parish Comprehensive Rezoning of 1981 and possessed Highway 90 frontage at the time.  Since then the installation of the I-310/Hwy 90 interchange has resulted in most of the property being taken in to public ownership for the on-ramp.  The resulting property is an oddly shaped triangle which now only bears access to LA 631, a substandard roadway.  Heavy Commercial development on this site is unlikely because of the poor road access and because it no longer fronts a major commercial corridor. For these reasons, the Department recommends approval.

Mr. Booth:  The public hearing on PZR-2009-06 is now open.  Is anyone here to speak for this?

Dana Frickey with Cypress Land.  I’m just here for any questions and I’m asking for approval for this rezoning.

Mr. Booth:  In a few sentences, what do you plan to do there?

Mr. Frickey:  Open an RV park.

Mr. Booth:  Anyone else here to speak in favor of this request?  Anyone here opposing this request?  Please step forward.  Seeing none, the public hearing is now closed on this issue.  Any Commission discussion?

Mr. Foster:  Any development on this piece of property now would probably be an improvement.  That land has sat there for years.  It’s been used for construction debris.  Anything that is done here would be an improvement to that property.

Mr. Booth:  Any other Commission discussion?  We’re ready to vote on PZR-2009-06 for this RV park on land that hasn’t been used for any other purpose.  Please cast your vote.

YEAS:

Wolfe, Dufrene, Booth, Gibbs, Clulee, Foster

NAYS:
None

ABSENT:
Becnel

Mr. Booth:  That passes unanimously with Mr. Becnel being absent this evening.

Ms. Marousek:  That will be on the Council meeting on September 8th for public hearing.

